
Meeting Minutes
THE REGULAR MEETING of the PLANNING BOARD of the Town of Cortlandt was conducted at the Town Hall, 1 Heady St., Cortlandt Manor, NY on Tuesday, January 3rd, 2017.  The meeting was called to order, and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Loretta Taylor, Chairperson presided and other members of the Board were in attendance as follows:




Thomas A. Bianchi, Board Member 




Steven Kessler, Board Member (absent)



Robert Foley, Board Member 

Jeff Rothfeder, Board Member

Peter Daly, Board Member 

Jim Creighton, Board Member 

ALSO PRESENT:




John J. Klarl, Esq., Deputy Town Attorney
 



Michael Preziosi, Deputy Director, DOTS



Chris Kehoe, Deputy Director for Planning


*



*



*
CHANGES TO THE AGENDA:
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated tonight we will be pulling the first item on the agenda PB 32-94 per the applicant.  So, if there’s anybody here who needs to address that’s the outdoor patio at Cortlandt Colonial.  You need to know that we will not be hearing that particular application tonight.
Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we approve the change to the agenda.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

*



*



*
ADOPTION OF THE MINUTES OF THE MEETINGS OF DECEMBER 6, 2016 
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the adoption of the minutes. 
Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I’ll move that we adopt the minutes of the December 6th meeting.

Seconded.  

Mr. Robert Foley stated nothing.

With all in favor saying "aye." 



*



*



*
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated by the way, I forgot to say to everybody in the audience and to people at home watching the Planning Board is having its very first session of 2017.  We hope you all had a wonderful Holiday season and we wish you all the very best for the coming year.



*



*



*
CORRESPONDENCE:

PB 32-94    a.
Letter dated November 17, 2016 from Keith Staudohar requesting Planning Board approval for an outdoor patio at the Cortlandt Colonial Restaurant located at 5714 Albany Post Road.

Pulled from agenda.

PB 93         b.
Letter dated November 18, 2016 from Donna L. Cosenza requesting Planning Board approval for the placement of two refuse receptacles in front of the existing building located at 2153 Albany Post Road (Route 9A).

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked you’re Miss Cosenza.

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded yes I am.  Happy New Year!

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated so continuing on, I know I met with these fellows at the site. We discussed – I talked with CRP Sanitation and they said they could move the dumpsters to the back and could – the problem that they have is they would have – you know they have the fork thing that lifts it up, dumps it, they would have to move it to the side then, get the one, dump that, put that back then take this and put it back again.  My worry, not only is the parking spot that we lose but the liability for the cars that are parked right next to it.  I don’t see where that – it just makes me nervous.  The other thing is, what we really wanted to do which I don’t see what the problem is, is doing what Quick Mart has: putting up a fence.  Theirs is just a driveway width away so it’s not any different from where mine is.  The other thing is we have other people right across from the train station where the police are, right on the road, closer than mine.  I mean, are we going to – is this just a certain section of 9A or is everybody involved?  There are more up-and-down garbage cans just out in the side: Buchanan, several places.  I’m perfectly willing to put a fence around it.  I think that would be enough.  There’s no sight disruption because the shrubs are there for 15 feet by the time you get to the curb to look both ways.  They are new dumpsters.  They’re not – they’ve been there a year.  Nobody had a problem.  I honestly still don’t see the need.

Mr. Robert Foley stated your main concern is the safety with the vehicles, the dumpster vehicle with the front, mechanical thing and the liability for any adjacent cars parked there.  

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so based on our site visit, it’s hard to see but in the back there are the two white trucks sort of facing you, sort of back there.  I think off the top of our head that was the idea one of the potential places where we thought that they could be but we didn’t come to any resolution.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated it’s still ultimately very visible from the road.  

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well we would still require them to be fenced in back there but as we said at the work session, we had a site inspection, we discussed all of these issues and we didn’t come to any resolution at the site inspection.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated I mean if it’s got to be fenced in anyway, I don’t see why – because we took down that big tree that was there, the dead tree which was also a liability, cleared the thing out, put the gravel there.  It’s a perfect spot.  It takes two seconds for them to go in, fork it and leave and you’ve got the restaurant on the other side that they come at the same time to pick up this one which was much easier than when we had it originally when the building was built, the dumpster was behind next to the Fulgum’s.  I mean going down that alley is difficult for them.  As I explained to you before, we missed several pickups because they just couldn’t get back there.  Then, we had to get the second dumpster.  We couldn’t just use the garbage anymore.  We had to have the cardboard.  This, to me, so much of a better solution, just putting a fence around it.
Mr. Jim Creighton stated that’s easiest for the garbage carter but it doesn’t resolve the Town’s interests in keeping the corridor looking as good as it can look.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated like I said, I mean the same corridor…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I don’t think putting up fences is the most beautiful thing either in front when there was a tree, if you had a tree there…

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated and that was a very dead tree…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated and a live tree might be nice but I think the idea is we don’t want to plant dumpsters out in front so that’s why I think they’re trying to work with you on an appropriate place and I’m sure the garbage people are professionals and if they need to move things around, that’s their job.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated if you go back to that other picture that Chris had where you show the dumpsters, yes the white truck.  It appears to me that there’s enough room back there for a truck to back up and take away the dumpsters.  I know you’re losing a parking spot and parking is tight there.
Ms. Donna Cosenza stated I had a fellow from CRP come out and look at it again and he said he could, in fact, fit the two dumpsters there, but like I said, if he pick up one you’d have to move it out of the way so he could get to the other one and easily pick it up and put it back…

Mr. Peter Daly asked why?  It doesn’t make sense.  You’ve got – if you’re side-by-side, he just picks up one and goes over to the next.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated that’s not what he told me.

Mr. Robert Foley asked does he go in…

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated because I don’t know whether they’d be actually like on a parking space: would they be like this or whether they’d have to be a little bit angled?

Mr. Robert Foley stated I brought it up at the work session last time again because I’ve seen – I’m not in the business, I don’t know you.  I’m not in the carting business but if you’ve seen these new fangled – the new ones with the lift in the front and how they have to maneuver in tight spaces.  I have an example near where I live in one little commercial area where if there’s a car parked there, the tenant’s car, they come out and watch carefully to make sure there’s no damage– so that’s why I brought it up.  Not to take away from the Town beautification and all that…

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated you’re fencing it off in the back it’s still a fence if you don’t like a fence.

Mr. Peter Daly stated the thing is if it would be fenced in back there it’s not necessarily going to have a problem with any cars nearby either because it would be separated.

Mr. Robert Foley asked which was the spot you’d lose is it the blue car there?

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded no they were talking about the back where the white truck is.

Mr. Robert Foley stated oh, way back.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated yes, all the way back and again the Mexican restaurant is across from the middle.  We have that little bit of an island, if you can see by the blue car there, see that little low island.  If we could even do it right across there.  That’s kind of an awkward spot so – for parking, I’d almost rather have it there but then that’s halfway back and then I don’t know if you like that either.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that brings up a point too that Mike had talked about which would be a much bigger issue is the reorganization of the parking lot, the restriping and like you said, that island is kind of odd to have a raised island there but those are bigger discussions and issues which…

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked who’s dumpster is that that’s on the left over there?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded that’s the…

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded it’s the CRP Sanitation as well but it belongs to the restaurant.  That yellow building is the restaurant, Mexican restaurant.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Mexican restaurant.

Mr. Robert Foley stated then as Chris said, if you put a fence, even if they’re in the back there then is the fence going to interfere with the maneuverability of the garbage carter trucks?

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated they come and they open up the fence I think right?

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated that can also be said about putting the fence up front and where the gates would swing open and close whether or not they come towards Route 9 or Albany Post Road or if it goes interior, so that’s another discussion point that has to be had: how the fence is laid out.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated in the open area in the front.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked could they partner with the neighbor to have some kind of an enclosure near that pole so that both of those dumpsters would be enclosed and the carter would have easy access to both businesses?

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded they did suggest that on the site visit but my thing is, I don’t know why you would want to agree with me to that for the fact that, well okay, try to go along to get along but he’s only got a couple of spaces there, angled spaces next to it and maybe one or two in the front.  He has no parking and I finally have been able to control my parking lot.  I’ve gotten somebody who will actually tow people so that I can have my own tenants and customers park there rather than bar customers to be honest.  That’s another reason why it’s good to have the dumpsters out of the back because that is a nice move for them.  They have more parking now.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked so who parks in the back?

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded we have two apartments so there are four vehicles that belong to tenants that live there upstairs then we have a construction office, we have a Merry Maids office, we have an attorney, an accountant…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated I just mean in the back, who typically parks there if you’re towing, you know who the people are.  So those people in the back are tenants in-house in the back?

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded yes, behind the fence there are two houses back there.  Our driveway is also their easement to the back.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated but if those two white vehicles, the truck and the car weren’t there if those two spots were taken out and those were parking, who would that affect?  The people in the house?

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded no, that would be – I guess everybody.  The people in the houses behind usually stay behind. 

Mr. Jim Creighton stated so those two white vehicles are the people from the house?

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded one looks like one of the tenant’s cars.  It’s hard to tell.  They’re changing all the time.  It’s not…

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked there is no parking for those homes, those houses back there?

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded yes, and then there’s another – behind the yellow building there on the left side of their driveway there’s like kind of a commercial garage there too.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that is a road, it’s an easement but that big wide swath of asphalt gets people back there.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated but it is a driveway and goes into two garages.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated it’s a shared driveway and then right behind those white trucks, as you’ve indicated, is a stockade fence so it would be the back side of a fence enclosure, dumpsters in front and then it would have to seal the three other sides up with the fence and a gate.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked so you would have a fence in front of a fence which…

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded well you use the back of the fence as the back but you don’t have to three-side the enclosure.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked what about the people who live there?  What would they see then?  They would just see the fence?  I mean they’ve got their kind of picket fence there right?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes, it’s a stockade fence.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked so now they would see a big enclosure in front of them?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded no, it would be a six foot enclosure all around similar to what would have been proposed up front. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked right but that would change their view wouldn’t it?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded well I don’t think so.  The stockade fence behind the cars is probably six feet tall so all we would be doing is building three sides.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated building three sides up around.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated and that’s a double sided fence.  

Mr. Robert Foley asked do they have a yard there?  

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded I believe it’s a small grassed area with a spot for parking.

Mr. Robert Foley asked are they aware of these possible changes?  They’re adjacent neighbor…

Mr. Jim Creighton asked wait, they’re part of this site aren’t they?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded they’re separate tax lots.  They just have a shared easement through.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked are those cars parked in your parking lot?

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded yes, everything you see there is on my parking lot except for the dumpster on the left by the yellow building, those are his angled spots. 

Mr. Jim Creighton asked and you think they’re parking from the house or they’re parking from your businesses?

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded the day I took this is I took these pictures during the day so that’s all from the businesses and the apartments and everything.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked how many parking spaces are there?

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded I want to say at this point 22 because we had gone before the Planning Board years ago when we wanted to put a bagel store in there and they had said there were – I don’t know how many of you were around back then, you had said that there wasn’t enough parking and so I went to the Fire Department a couple of blocks away and asked them: could you come here and look at this, because we had the fire lane in the front and they said “that’s not a fire lane.  We’re not going to put a truck that close.  Go ahead and use those two spots.”  We were able to gain two more spots there.  So that helped.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated as you can see, we had the same discussion in the field that we’re having here now that – that’s your call.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated my point-of-view is that where that truck is right now is the best spot for the dumpsters.  It provides cover for the dumpsters.  I know it’s not the best spot for you but something’s got to give here and either we put it in the front and ignore the Town’s needs or we put it in the back and maybe eats up a parking space and – but it appears, nobody has said that the trucks can’t get back in there to get them out.  I don’t see why it’s an issue to tell you the truth.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated my thing was just because of the cars.  Now, if you’re saying I have to have a fence around it back there anyway, then nobody’s going to really be parked that close to the fence but now if they are side-by-side, don’t forget the fence is going to come out a certain amount to the end of the parking spot so cars parked over closer to the building coming out, will that be an issue as far as the people coming out of the houses behind and the people coming out into the same lane?  A sight issue…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded well it might be an issue only for the two or three minutes that they’re…

Ms. Donna Cosenza asked how high do I have to have the fence?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded the enclosure should be six foot minimum is our fence requirement.  Typically, they have two dumpsters side-by-side.  It takes up roughly 12 feet width so you may lose two spots if you put them in tandem one behind the other you only need to lose one spot, 9 feet for one stall, you can put one behind the other.  It’s really a logistical question for the sanitation hauler as to how they want the dumpsters set up, either side-by-side or in tandem, one behind the other.  I don’t think it’s a problem house-wise as far as sight lines or anything like that in the back.  It’s a matter of preference for the haulers as to how they want it laid out.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated if they’re side-by-side that just means the fence is going to come out farther into the parking lot.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated I think you would not want to extend it beyond the parking stall which is a 9’x18’ stall, so 9’x18’ stall enclosure is pretty sizeable for two dumpsters.

Mr. Robert Foley asked does that mean then the Mexican restaurant dumpster is sitting up there against the side of their building, that gets fence too then?  Are they in conformity?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded we have an on-going issue with property maintenance in the Town that we’ve been trying to tackle one by one.  That’s something that’s going to be discussed at the Town level in the next few months as far as revisions to the property maintenance code.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated that one should probably be hidden as well.  If we’re doing it for one area, we have to be consistent.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated Ms. Cosenza had mentioned in…

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated go back up and down the street and look at everything like I said.
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated during our site visit we had suggested possibly consolidating the locations since they were adjacent properties, mutual benefit.  I know there’s logistics that need to be worked out amongst the property owners so we couldn’t enforce that or more just of a recommendation but to the other points as far as their concerns up and down the corridor, the Town has been proactively going up and down the corridor to enforce property maintenance issues.

Ms. Donna Cosenza asked and is that only the corridor or are you going do up the streets as well?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded no it’s Town-wide.  

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated it’s on the radar basically.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated Town-wide.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated if you look at Two Brothers Pizza or what used to be – I forget the name is now, that street, is that part of Trolley Road? No.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated possibly, yes it’s Trolley.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated coming down that way I mean you have road dumpsters right there.  It’s not on the 9A corridor but it’s right visible…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated I understand.  

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated I just don’t want to be picked on alone.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated you’re not.  We’re trying to proactively enforce the property maintenance concerns that we had throughout the Town.  This was one of the first quarters that were tackled but this was an issue that wasn’t stemming from a violation or a concern but an amendment to the site plan.  We’ll continue to work with you and the neighbors in resolving these issues.

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded okay.

Mr. Robert Foley asked and you did say CRP said it’s doable in the back?  They could manage it?

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded yes, and I didn’t mention specifically a fence around it back there so I’m going to make another phone call just to make sure that he knows and see how that goes…

Mr. Robert Foley stated it’s like we don’t want to create a further problem.  We want to solve this.

Mr. Peter Daly stated I don’t see a problem.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I kind of think maybe you and the person, owner of the restaurant, the yellow building may want to kind of talk about – I kind of see that that could work for both of you and that owner if you could find a way to line them up.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated yes, but then you’re talking about three dumpsters in a row.  That’s not going to work.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but as she pointed out – that was our suggestion…
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated you can enlarge the dumpster.  I think right now it’s out there, there’s three dumpsters in total amongst the two sites.  The two of them are two cubic yards.  One of them is a two cubic yard for recyclables so you could conceivably merge and get a six yard or a four yard for solid refuse.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated that’s specifically got rid of when I went from the back to the front.  I specifically told them “no, I don’t need it that big.  I only want a two yard dumpster.”

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated if it’s a shared alternative to eliminate – but again, it’s logistics that need to be worked out amongst property owners.  That’s the suggestion being made.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think what we’re looking for though is direction from the board to find a solution to locate the dumpsters “in the back of the property” and if it’s where those two white trucks are, or if it’s cooperating with the restaurant next door or something like that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I think you can probably find some resolution between the two options.  I really do.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated right, but we want to get clarity that the current location of the dumpsters in the front isn’t…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well we would have to take a vote here on that so we can give you that clarity I guess.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated but among the options right, the question is: do we find the dumpsters up front unacceptable and do we find the location in the back a good alternative and/or along the side shared with the other owner?  I’d be okay with either of those two alternatives: in the back or shared with the property owner but I understand in the back it can be done right away, as soon as CRP looks at it and says it’s okay.  Doing it with the neighbor takes a little coordination and we just want to move on as quickly as possible, the back makes sense.  I’m fine with either but I find the front – if you’re asking if I find it unacceptable I do.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I agree to that.

Mr. Peter Daly stated I agree with that Jim.

Mr. Robert Foley asked do you want to vote on it now you mean?

Mr. Jim Creighton asked so do you need a vote?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded I think we do.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked or is that direction?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded we need direction in the form of a vote.

Mr. John Klarl stated maybe the applicant here would like to discuss with her professionals before we ask for a vote.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated if you would prefer for us to reach a perfect agreement and say: it’s going to go here and it’s going to look like this and then bring that back, we sort of thought to get direction to go and find a solution that’s not in the front and then if we can’t work it out then we could always come back again, but we still have a little bit of leeway just somewhere in the back, a fence, cooperating with the property owner, not cooperating with the neighbor.  We can figure something out.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so would one more month rather than vote now?

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated I think we’re all in agreement that it belongs in the back of the property not in the front, that’s the primary issue.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked did they need site plan approval to put it in the back?  Is that where they used to be?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded you’re in essence granting that through this action.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated where they were before.  I guess the question is: this came to us because they were up in front where the tree used to be.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated you’ve got a picture.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I didn’t include that in – they were sort of cooperating with Fulgum’s.  You had to get to them by going through Fulgum’s and that became problematic…

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated they have the tent up and then they have to go all the way around the other side of his building. 

Mr. Jim Creighton asked so the previously approved site plan doesn’t show a place, an enclosure for dumpsters?
Ms. Donna Cosenza responded right, there was just one dumpster all the way in the back.

Mr. John Klarl asked it didn’t show up under the Fulgum’s Restaurant?  There wasn’t one shown near Fulgum’s?

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded the picture had the side of his building, side of my building and it showed where it was in the back.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but John if you can see the key number is 93.  It probably predates 1980 so I don’t know exactly what the old site plan showed for the approved location of the dumpsters.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated that’s where it’s been since we bought the building in 2000.  It was already there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked the one by Fulgum’s?

Ms. Donna Cosenza responded yes, on the back of my building all the way in the back in the corner and then he has his on the other side.

Mr. Robert Foley asked you still want to vote on it?  We’re pretty clear then even with these last questions?

Ms. Loretta Taylor responded what we’re voting on , I suspect, is that we’re giving them a charge to try to find some resolution for the situation whether it be in the back, solely near the Cavanaugh building or that it be over here by the restaurant.  Somehow that staff can work something out that will be…

Mr. John Klarl stated specifically you’ll be voting for approval or non-approval of the placement of the two receptacles in the front.

Ms. Donna Cosenza stated as far as the restaurant goes, I mean, you don’t want it right there?  You’re talking about on the other side of the telephone pole?  Just for clarity?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded if you get beyond the other side of the telephone then you might have issues with the easement and if you go the other direction you might have issues with parking so…

Mr. Peter Daly asked is that a little stone wall or a concrete wall?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. Peter Daly asked is there a reason for it?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded a slight grade change.  I don’t know.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated it’s more of a curb.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you know, I don’t think we can resolve this tonight and we have a full agenda…

Mr. Robert Foley stated I know.  I’m not stalling it I’m just saying if we’re ready we’ll leave an opening so we’re basically voting – I make a motion that we vote on this with these alternatives as stated by John?

Mr. John Klarl stated I stated what’s recited in the advertisement.  It’s an application for approval of the placement of two refuse receptacles in the front of the existing building.  The question is whether you approve it or disapprove it?

Mr. Robert Foley asked so we’d be voting on disapproving the two receptacles where they currently are?

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated where they are currently, yes.

Mr. Robert Foley stated then it leaves it open…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated then direct it to staff to come up with a solution for the placement of them in the back.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated or shared with the adjacent property.

Mr. Robert Foley stated so in effect that’s the motion I’m making.

Mr. John Klarl stated the way it’s recited on the agenda.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make that motion.

Seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley asked do I have to repeat it?

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked do you want to repeat the motion so that everybody’s clear on it please?  Somebody’s got to transcribe this.

Mr. John Klarl stated the application it requests a Planning Board approval for the placement of two refuse receptacles in front of the existing building located at 2153 Albany Post Road, commonly known as the Cavanaugh building.  That’s the application.

Mr. Robert Foley stated so now we vote it up or down, yes or no.

Mr. John Klarl stated there’s no in-betweens. 

Mr. Robert Foley stated so the motion’s made, the second is done.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked all in favor?  Opposed?

Mr. Jim Creighton responded no.  The question is are we okay with it being in the front?
Mr. Robert Foley responded no.  It has to be a no.  That’s why I asked.  If we’re doing it the way it’s worded in the agenda, as John just cited, it’s a ‘no’ vote, correct?
Mr. Jim Creighton stated if you don’t want them in the front it’s a no vote right and if you’re okay with them being in the front say ‘yes’.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I don’t want to repeat the motion again but basically I made the motion, it’s been seconded. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the other way to say it is you would make a motion to deny the receptacles in the front and you would all be voting ‘yes’ on that one.

Mr. Robert Foley stated that’s what I thought we were doing but then John said go by what’s on the agenda.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated let’s just go with the restated motion.  You state the motion.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we deny the approval for the placement of the two refuse receptacles in the front of the existing building.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and direct staff to work with the applicant to find alternative locations in the rear of the property.

Mr. Robert Foley stated that’s the motion.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll be in touch.

PB 12-94    c.
Letter dated November 21, 2016 from Thomas Eikhof requesting Planning Board approval for the temporary relocation for the parking of U-Haul vehicles and rental cars behind the Cortlandt Town Center.

Mr. Thomas Eikhof stated best wishes for this year.  What I had sent over was – this is dealing with U-Haul in terms of the placement primarily of their units at Cortlandt Town Center.  I’ve had the opportunity since the board had given the preliminary approval for them to be on the property to observe both physically and both by monitor of cameras to kind of evaluate what’s going on, what’s behind building C at our property which encompasses from Wal-Mart all the way over to United Artist Theater.  We had initially thought that we have it closer to the Wal-Mart side but we did find that during the Christmas season or the beginning of November, the amount of traffic that we were picking up from the public kind of tightened up a little too much and we elected to reevaluate it and we move them over to the section which is in the back corner of the UA theater and it basically opened up the area.  I found that there really were no issues from that point on with the public in terms of their access.  I didn’t get any phone calls or anyone visiting us to say “there’s a problem in the back” but we did want to present this to you because we did move them from the preliminary location where we had set them up and we were going to evaluate for the year.
Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated and they had to be moved because Wal-Mart has to bring its trucks in there during Christmas time.

Mr. Thomas Eikhof responded during Christmas season they need additional capacity so they bring in tractor trailers on a very specific time period when they can bring them in and when they must remove them.  In fact, they’re being removed right now but during that period, once that area tightened up we saw an issue because of the theater traffic, because the public primarily parks in the back for the theater.  They know it’s the easiest way to get in and get out.  We kind of said “you know what?  We’re going to take the pressure off.  We’ll move them to an area that basically is not used.  It’s a dead area in the back of the building.”  People don’t want to go the furthest point to see a movie so we kind of moved them over there and we found it worked quite well.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated when you ‘moved them over there’ you’re saying moved them over to where that’s shown on the plan.

Mr. Thomas Eikhof responded yes, where I had marked it out in terms of the identification of the CBL11 is basically an identification of one of the parking lot lights.  

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated now, as you probably remember, they were there, maybe not exactly there maybe one over and a year or so ago the Planning Board wanted them moved away from there, partly because of the fact that you were also using it somewhat of a landscape maintenance area for the center.  So we relocated the landscape maintenance area and then relocated the U-Hauls and a lot of that was done because Steve Kessler was very interested and it’s a shame that he’s not here tonight because he was the one that really thought that maybe that location more-or-less wasn’t the best place for the U-Hauls.  That’s why they were moved over closer to Wal-Mart, to sort of get them out of the way but what you’re finding is getting them out of the way over there causes conflicts, at least one or two months of the year with Wal-Mart.
Mr. Thomas Eikhof responded definitely congestion in that location and I will say that having taken the landscape contractor as well as his equipment for snow removal and putting that behind building A has worked very well.  That’s taken that pressure off.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated we got that equipment out of the way…

Mr. Thomas Eikhof stated that’s out of the way.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder continued which opens up that area.

Mr. Thomas Eikhof stated and I see keeping that specifically in that area.  It works well.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and then I guess what we discussed at the work session we can maybe wait for Steve to come back so there’s a full board, is the idea of permanently locating the U-Hauls in this area acceptable to the board.  And Joe’s got to come back in September anyway but I don’t know if you want to broaden the discussion to any issues you might have with Wal-Mart needing the extra space two months of the year or not.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated this would be the permanent location of the U-Haul trailers.  Okay, it sounds to me that this is acceptable from your viewpoint and from Wal-Mart’s viewpoint it’s not in their way here and it’s further reaches of the parking lot, like you said, so it’s not used that often.

Mr. Thomas Eikhof stated exactly.  My main concern is the public.  The public access in terms of accessibility to building C and this area in the back in terms of whether you’re at the furthest point of the rear of Wal-Mart in terms of parking or the furthest point behind United Artist Theater.  Those are the widest areas used by the public.  Everything concentrated in that main entrance coming in, that’s what I worry about and this just seemed to condense everything, especially during the Christmas season.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated if I recall though, I think Steve’s concern mainly had to do with the landscape contractor but the idea that everyone comes down the side of Old Navy and turns in to go and as they were turning to go park they passed what looked like a contractor’s yard and passed all of the U-Hauls so Steve thought to get them away from that but you’d have to check with him when he comes back.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated but it’s a back road to begin with, to me, and I don’t see that as being necessary to address that really, personally, that’s it’s an issue with somebody driving back there and having them move around that area.  I think it’s the best area.

Mr. Thomas Eikhof stated it’s considered by us as a service road.  It’s not a primary access road.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated it’s a service road, yes.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated my only concern was what you were raising just now is that, obviously, the public use is the biggest use that what you’re most concerned about and I think what we’re concerned about.  When the center was built and they calculated the number of parking spots, it was anticipated that they would need those during the peak times and I would imagine the peak times are the Christmas times.

Mr. Thomas Eikhof stated period.

Mr. Jim Creighton continued and that Christmas period is about the same time when Wal-Mart takes up all those spots and puts tractor trailers back there so are you effectively losing spots that the public would be – that it was designed to be used by the public and what has been your experience in during the peak times of the center use?  Were there still spots available where people fighting over spots?  You want to have enough spots so people don’t have to fight for them.

Mr. Thomas Eikhof stated I guess fortunately or historically I’ve been managing the center now for almost 16 years so I have an in-depth feeling of what the center is like.  I have not found this area to be an area where there’s any issue whatsoever with the public coming in.  If you take the front side, you can come there at eleven o’clock on a Monday morning, not at Christmas season, in front of Wal-Mart and you can walk three quarters of the parking lot in order to get down.  This area, for those people who are smart and are willing to walk a few extra spaces, steps, it’s not an issue.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated so it’s essentially like a banked parking area that since it’s not being used is being used during the height time for the U-Haul and the Wal-Mart trucks during that one or two-month period.

Mr. Thomas Eikhof responded yes, and the owner of the U-Haul business, Joe, understands that the area has to be maintained.  There is restriction, it’s not that it’s an open-ended fill up the entire parking lot.  Our lease does require him to maintain it in an orderly fashion which was part of our earlier discussions. As Chris said, he’s coming back in September for another evaluation but so far we, as the landlord, have not had any issues with him.

Mr. Peter Daly asked there’s a line of parking spaces on the extreme edge of the parking lot there, essentially on the other side of the access roadway, why can’t they be used?

Mr. Thomas Eikhof responded you’re talking now in terms of reference, by Home Depot.

Mr. Peter Daly stated no over by – just the other side.  Right there, exactly where the cursor is going.  There seems to be parking there according to the drawing that we’ve got.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that may not actually – I guess we’re talking here now.

Mr. Peter Daly responded yes, right here.

Mr. Thomas Eikhof asked right in that section?

Mr. Peter Daly asked is that a possible area to use too?

Mr. Thomas Eikhof responded it could be utilized, again, just the distance of the customers who are picking up the vehicles, we’re sending them further away.  I will say that is an area that very often is used by the Bee Line bus line.  It’s also used by tractor trailer companies when they’re just doing, again, it’s just a service road so it gives them a chance to pull off.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated also, I don’t know how other people use it but if I go back there I don’t make the hard left where it’s striped for the fire lane, I go all the way…

Mr. Thomas Eikhof stated and you come down and then you…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that seems to get a lot of travel.

Mr. Thomas Eikhof responded swing in.  What’s nice about where we have them positioned right now is the fact that it’s kind of tucked into that one island setup there. 

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated I know Steve’s main concern was the fact that it was kind of messy and there was a lot of extra equipment there as well.  I would agree with not having to move it back and forth again to another temporary spot but you have to move it again.  I have no problem with going with this route and we’ll see them again in September just to see that it’s worked out.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I agree and what, in the minutes it was Mike who said that U-Haul would be coming back in March.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I misspoke, they have already been back in last March and got approval until September.

Mr. Thomas Eikhof stated and just as a point of reference, we do have that in the lease agreement with the tenant that everything is based on evaluation both on our side as well with the Planning Board.  We’re trying to work together.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated, a temporary location.  You sort of talked here as if we would make it permanent.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked how do we word this again because it’s a temporary location.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated permanent until September then he’s got to come back in September.  He’s never really permanent.  You’re approving him on a year-to-year basis.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated so you would be temporarily approving this location until September.  We would re-evaluate it at that point and ultimately come up with a permanent parking location at that time.  They can come in sooner…

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked he comes before us right?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder asked you’re not required to come before us at that time but I think it would be good if you come and tell us that it’s working out so that we would know.

Mr. Thomas Eikhof responded sure.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you could come back at the same time as…

Mr. Robert Foley stated you have the same wording problem I had.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated Madame Chair I’ll move that we approve the temporary location as shown on the drawing for the U-Haul vehicles until the applicant has to appear – the U-Haul applicant has to appear before us in September and then we will further evaluate it.  Is that all right?

Mr. John Klarl responded that was comprehensive.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated thank you.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you’re good until September.

Mr. Thomas Eikhof stated good seeing you.

PB 12-15    d.
E-mail dated December 19, 2016 from Holly Haight, Fire Inspector as required by Condition #2 of Planning Board Resolution 5-16 providing an update to the Planning Board on any substantial code violations for Yeshiva Ohr Hameir located at 141 Furnace Woods Road.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we receive and file.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
  e.
Memo dated December 23, 2016 from Chris Kehoe, AICP, Deputy Director Planning Division transmitting the proposed Local Law and Environmental Assessment form regarding the proposed M1A zoning district to be located along Roa Hook Road.

Mr. Peter Daly stated Madame Chair I move that we receive and file this memo.
Seconded.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked do we need to say we have no comments?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded right, just on the question, what I will then do is transmit to the Town Board that this was discussed at your January 3rd meeting and you had no additional comments.

Mr. Robert Foley stated on the question, just minor, the memo’s dated December 22nd.  The agenda says the 23rd.  Is it the same memo?  I guess it is.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated no it is dated the 22nd.

Mr. Robert Foley stated yes, and the agenda says the 23rd. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we can make that change right on the agenda.
With all in favor saying "aye." 

  f.
Memo from Chris Kehoe, AICP, Deputy Director Planning Division requesting that the December 2017 Planning Board meeting date be changed from Tuesday, December 5, 2017 to Wednesday December 6, 2017.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I make a motion that we approve this by motion.
Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

*



*



*
OLD BUSINESS:

PB 11-16    a.
Application of NY Indoor Sports, Inc. for Site Development Plan approval and for Wetland and Tree Removal Permits for the construction of an indoor/outdoor recreational sports facility with a 67,000 sq. ft. building to include a turf field and accessory uses such as a weight room, a small concession area, offices, reception area, etc., an outdoor playing field and parking lot for property located at 2226 Crompond Road (Route 202) as shown on a 6 page set of drawings entitled “Cortlandt Pitch” prepared by Divney, Tung & Schwalbe dated September 20, 2016.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is there anybody here from…
Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, their attorney is present.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated okay, very good.

Mr. Michael Cunningham stated Michael Cunningham from the law firm of Zarin & Steinmetz.  Happy New Year to everyone!

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you.

Mr. Michael Cunningham stated I understand tonight, there’ll be discussion about the path forward procedurally and substantively.  I’m here to answer any questions that you may have.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated for the board, this is a time for us to discuss whatever particulars we wish to.  Is there anybody who wants to get the ball rolling on that?

Mr. Robert Foley responded yes, under ‘transportation,’ as I brought up at the work session, I don’t know if you were there, my concern about the alternatives that would be number 13 under ‘transportation’ on page 3, to look at, evaluate another way out of the complex through Arlo Lane to the Bear Mountain Extension Parkway with a right turn, obviously, only.  The second one would be on Maple Row, the way it’s currently designed, you would only enter coming south on Maple Row to go into the new road, to the complex and my thought was why not a left turn out?  Then you would not be restricted coming out to only a right turn, not a left turn to go back up Maple Row and back to Baron De Hirsh and Lexington and points north.  I would like to have that looked at to see if why not allow the left turn out.  I understand the thought behind it about the Colony not wanting a lot of traffic but they’re coming through there anyway to go in the complex and I just thought it would diffuse traffic with less traffic back onto 202 for the other two alternatives to go back north: one being a right turn at Maple and 202 to go to the Bear Mountain Extension, which would build up more traffic there to Route 6 and points north, or a left turn to go down to Baron De Hirsh or Lexington to cut across or with a left turn across 202 which is very dangerous.  Lexington has a light but Baron De Hirsch does not.   That was the two thoughts I had.  The other one I just thought of under the ‘intersections’ because they’re so key for the ranking of their LOS.  Maybe Baron De Hirsh and 202 should be added to that.  Baron De Hirsh, I believe, is the road further east from Maple Row intersection.  There’s no light and it is a problematic intersection, let alone coming out and making a right or left but to then make a left into it to go points north would be a problem.  That’s why I thought that would be worth looking at.  It’s within a half mile or less.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated less, less than a half mile.

Mr. Robert Foley stated those are my thoughts on it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked and Jim you had one?

Mr. Jim Creighton responded yes, one additional either in ‘transportation’ or under ‘other impacts or alternatives’ would be to account for the Bear Mountain Parkway right-of-way that was anticipated as having been built and if for some reason, if in the future the state ultimately decides to go ahead with those plans, the applicant should be ready with a plan on how to access the site if it’s bisected by a highway.  The small one that’s not in here might be appropriate under either section D ‘Green Building Technologies’ ‘Energy Sustainability’ or under the ‘Land Use #1’ which dealt with the comprehensive Master Plan as to specifically describe the type of playing surface that would be anticipated to be used and the safety of the various alternatives.  I think that was covered in the Master Plan but I specifically like for the public to know about that.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked and Jeff?

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder responded and I just wanted to add in the ‘Green Building’ one to look at the water resource usage, specifically water usage that’s anticipated and any of the mitigation procedures that can be developed to minimize the use of water.

Mr. Robert Foley stated if I may, going back to what Jim just said, on the Bear Mountain corridor studies the ‘Sustainable Development Study’ – David would know from the past but definitely look at that for future in case that ever happens.  I think it was ‘Sustainable Development Recommendations.’

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I think you know this but just to be clear that this table of contents was developed by staff so all these comments that you’re making back to us will – Michael’s taking notes but we’ll correct this.  We’ll get it to the Town Board.  They ultimately adopt it and when it’s adopted we’ll get you all the adopted copy and then the applicant will get the adopted copy as well.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that we receive and file parts I and part II of the full EAF form along with the draft of the proposed additional studies that need to be completed to supplement the full EAF and direct staff to include our additional comments for the draft studies to be forwarded to the Town Board.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and also the rezoning analysis.  I think you weren’t here Jim.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked do you want me to receive and file that as well or direct you to…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because there are no directions recommended for that but that also has to be referred to the Town Board. 

Mr. Jim Creighton stated and additionally to direct the – there are no additional changes…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated I guess the proper thing would be to direct staff to transmit the zoning analysis to the Town Board as written.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated right, as written with the most recent corrections.  So moved.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 

Mr. Michael Cunningham stated thank you.

PB 13-16    b.
Application of Steve Auth, for the property of VS Construction Corp., for Site Development Plan approval and for Steep Slope and Tree Removal permits for an approximately 5,600 sq. ft. building housing bays for car washing, motorcycle washing, oil changes, and an ice cream stand on an approximately 28,000 sq. ft. parcel of property located on the south side of Route 9, approximately 1,000 feet north of Annsville Circle, as shown on a 2 page set of drawings entitled “New Carwash for Steve Auth” prepared by John J. Gilchrist, R.A. latest revision dated December 22, 2016.

Mr. Steve Auth stated good evening.  Happy New Year!
Ms. Loretta Taylor stated thank you, you too.  You’re Mister Auth?

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes. 

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated what we want you to do at this particular point is sort of inform us what you want to do.

Mr. Steve Auth stated what we’re looking to do is to – we have a proposal for three bays of self-serve carwash where people wash their cars themselves.  The other two bays are automated but it’s also, it’s an automatic carwash where you drive in and the machine does the work and you drive away.  It’s not your conventional tunnel-type carwash.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked which would be what?

Mr. Steve Auth responded where they come, they vacuum, they wash their car, there’s usually a long line.  This is pretty much self-serve and automated so there’s no employees per se washing cars.  It’s a much quicker process.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I don’t understand how it’s necessarily quicker.  I mean, you have people who are going to come wash cars and there may be three or four people who have this queue and wait to go in behind the first person who’s in there already.  I mean, I don’t see that there would never be any queuing or backup.

Mr. Steve Auth stated well you have two bays: one is an automated bay which does not touch the car, it goes around the car, it’s more like a pressure washer if you will.  The second one is one that has a brush that touches the car but that also goes around the car.  So, the car pulls in, stops, it washes the car.  The entire wash cycle only takes three to four minutes.  When you go into a tunnel carwash it could be anywhere from seven to fourteen minutes.  So, it’s less than half the time it takes to wash a car for a tunnel carwash which gives you the opportunity to wash more cars in a shorter period of time, ultimately leaving less traffic for congestion.  We also have about, I think it’s 160 feet along the side of the building two lanes wide for staging of the cars.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked staging?

Mr. Steve Auth responded staging as cars waiting to utilize the carwash.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated okay, so there will be lines…

Mr. Steve Auth stated that’s on the rear portion of the building.  There’s two bays for that purpose.  Next to that would be oil change bays.  Like a Jiffy Lube or Quick Lube if you will.  Those would be the other two bays on the back wall of the building.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked is that self-serve?

Mr. Steve Auth responded no, that would be an operated operation where they would have employees change oil, pretty much like the Jiffy Lube you have on Route 6.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked just to clarify, all of the vehicles come in from the back and go this way?

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes, all the vehicles go alongside the building and around the back of the building.  There it is.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated like this.  So you can’t pull into here and then go in this way to one of the two carwash?

Mr. Steve Auth responded no, you have to go around the back, it’s one way back.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked so there’s no openings on that, I guess front side?  They’re forced to go around the back…

Mr. Steve Auth stated they have to go around the back.  It’s a drive-through.  It’s a drive-through carwash.  You go around the back, then drive through and come out in the front.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated okay, I got it.

Mr. Steve Auth stated on the left side on your left side is three self-serve bays.  Those are the self-serve bays.  You would drive in, around the back of the building.  Those are the ones that people get out and they would use a wand and it’s a coin-operated type of facility and those usually take approximately 11 minutes per bay.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked this is a full wash or is it sort of like a lot of water to…

Mr. Steve Auth stated this is just a wand where you have a pneumatic machine and you dial up what you want: soap, rinse, so on and so forth.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked there’s a time limit on how much water and soap you use?

Mr. Steve Auth responded the average is 11 minutes.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi asked 11 minutes?

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it takes a lot of quarters.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the next car waiting to go into the self-serve, where are they located?

Mr. Steve Auth responded there’s parking on the south side of the project there.  There’s parking along the south edge and you have two lanes of traffic there.  There’s parking plus two lanes of traffic.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so if the three bays for the self-service carwash are occupied, the next car would be back in the parking area?

Mr. Steve Auth responded parking along the southern end of the property and then there would be a lane for waiting and then you still have a through lane there.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so there’s a queue lane, a waiting lane…

Mr. Steve Auth responded and a parking lane.  There’s three lanes wide.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so the waiting lane then how would they know when that bay is empty for them to pull in?

Mr. Steve Auth responded well it’s an open bay.  It’s open doors.

Mr. Robert Foley stated oh you’ll see it, but then they go in from the waiting lane area as opposed to coming around the front and in?

Mr. Steve Auth responded right, exactly.  Everybody comes in from the back side and everybody drives out to the front.

Mr. Mike Preziosi asked can you explain post operations if there’s going to be detailing area or location for drying the vehicle?

Mr. Steve Auth responded there’s no detailing area.  What we do have proposed is vacuums along the road there, on the front section there, that would be a vacuum area.  Basically, when people do the self-serve carwashes they look to wash themselves and give it a quick vacuum.  It’s not like a detail where they spend an hour, an hour and a half on their car. 

Mr. Mike Preziosi asked would that also be used to dry the vehicles?

Mr. Steve Auth responded excuse me.

Mr. Mike Preziosi asked would that also be used to dry vehicles or they pull out – to wipe the car down when they’re done washing it?

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked but you would have no staff people on site washing cars?

Mr. Steve Auth responded no.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you’d have staff people for the oil change.

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but you don’t have the guys that you give the tip that are drying the car…

Mr. Steve Auth stated no, it’s an automated – it’s completely automated.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so if they go to the vacuum area, those three or four bays area, they pull in forward but then do they have to back out?

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes, and then continue out.

Mr. Robert Foley asked so it won’t cause any confusion between – they just have to be alert backing out then go to the main entrance exit again.

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes, there’s plenty area to back out.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked what would be the hours of operation for this…

Mr. Robert Foley stated well 24…

Mr. Steve Auth responded since it is fully automated, they’d like to run 24 hours.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it’s in this thing.

Mr. Steve Auth stated a lot of the activity is from trucks and snowplows in the winter time so they’d be using it at night.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated let me tell you what my concern is.  Route 9 is a major, major corridor for people to get from places as far north as Fishkill all the way down and around, going down to the city, other people have to get to the train, others are going to go into Peekskill.  They all have to come past that area and go around Annsville Circle.  I have a concern about this kind of business, especially 24 hours – not so much 24 hours because I mean after about seven o’clock at night, maybe one – if you want to wash a car, you wash a car.  I don’t think you’ll get in anybody’s way, but certainly during the morning and you’re on the south side.  There are many, many people coming from north down and it is extremely congested in the mornings there.  I see this could be a problem, really.
Mr. Steve Auth stated this site was previously approved for an office building back, I think in ’08 was it, ’08 or ’09 and there is a current DOT permit for the access to the site.  It is clearly stated that there’s no left turn in and no left turn out.  So anyone wanting to come to this carwash is coming from the south, would have to travel north and make the u-turn at the light to come back down and that’s a permit that’s already in place, that was already discussed at the previous application.
Mr. Robert Foley asked so you can make a u-turn at the light at the other Roa Hook? 

Mr. Steve Auth responded the other Roa Hook, exactly and that’s what was spelled out in the previous DOT permit which is still there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked so heading north on Route 9 you won’t be able to make a left into the site?

Mr. Steve Auth responded that’s the DOT permit the way it reads today.

Mr. Chris Kehoe asked and you’re okay with that?

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked as far as people accessing your site and coming out they have to – they would have to make right turn and they’d be right in all of this traffic.  This is what I’m saying.  I don’t know how busy it would be and I don’t know, in fact, if this would be a problem for certain hours, peak hours in the morning and in the evening.

Mr. Mike Finnegan stated Madame Chairwoman, my name is Mike Finnegan, I’m the attorney for Mr. Auth.  I commuted on this road for years.  I know it well.  I still ride it occasionally and appalled by the traffic jams at Annsville Circle but the people who are commuting and using that road in the rush hours are not the people who are going to be going in to get their car washed.  Carwash is going to be occurring after those hours, weekends, night time as Mr. Auth was saying before.  The opportunity for that sort of traffic congestion complicator is not likely.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I’d like to believe that that is true but I have to use that area and I know and you know also how terrible that area can be.  I’m not enthusiastic about it.  I’ll tell you the truth.  I don’t know how it would work out.

Mr. Robert Foley stated the problem I have with no – you can’t make a left coming out to go north.  The road is narrow there.  There’s no island.  Is there any room for a turn lane?

Mr. Steve Auth responded there’s two lanes plus a large shoulder right there, currently.  I have pictures if you’d like to see it.

Mr. Robert Foley stated if DOT could work something out where you could make a left coming out and queue into – see, I don’t know.

Mr. Steve Auth stated the only way to do that you’d have to widen Route 9, it’s suicide – I wouldn’t be opposed to that.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that wouldn’t be a good idea.

Mr. Robert Foley stated because the alternative is going up to the Roa Hook light which is also very problematic and then making a u-turn in that little amount of space.  You’d be in the left lane to make a u-turn to back into the left or right lane to go south.

Mr. Steve Auth stated it’s two lanes each way, yes.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated I just don’t think that kind of situation would be good at all.  It’s almost suicidal.  

Mr. Robert Foley stated I wish there was a way to work out a left out of that, because otherwise coming out of your facility, you’ve got to make a right and go all the way around Annsville and back again?

 Mr. Steve Auth stated carwashes are pretty much a destination.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated no, it isn’t all that far.  You guys are always looking to make the tiniest amount of space between…

Mr. Robert Foley stated no, I’m just trying to avoid…

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you go an extra few feet and you save your life, okay.  There some people who are really, I think I call it poor impulse control.  They are always cutting lines, jumping in, making turns that they shouldn’t make…

Mr. Robert Foley stated so you’d have signage and everything “No left turn?”

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes.  It’s part of the DOT permit that is currently in place.

Mr. Peter Daly stated people will ignore the signage.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated sure they do, all the time.  There’s a big “no left turn” coming on 9, coming south and people make that turn all the time.  
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated what was discussed at the work session was whether or not we wanted to perform a supplemental minor traffic study which I would recommend at this point, identifying the potential traffic that could be generated and identifying the peak hour based on the ITE (Institute of Transportation Engineers), trip generation rates.  We have a traffic consultant that we can have quickly review this and also as part of the two memorandum that were prepared during the review memos, the idea was to refer this to the New York State DOT by the applicant and to get their feedback as far as what type of permits are required, any sort of turning lanes or turning movements, signage along the corridor would have to be approved by New York State DOT as is a state highway.  I think that is a fair comment and suggestion that we can have addressed.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because that will also help with the idea of – I think many of you went through this with the other carwash on Route 202 there at Croton Avenue.  You get an idea of the types of volumes that would be coming, going.  There’s a lot of, like you say, ITE – these carwashes, there’s a lot of information about what they generate, how much they generate, plus they could give opinions, Bob, as to whether only making a right coming out of the site is good.  Some people probably think it’s good but they are the experts.

Mr. Robert Foley stated on the surface it appears safer but if it can create another problem further down.  I would agree about the traffic.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated it’s not a full traffic impact study.  We’re not looking for a level of service analysis but we are looking for identification of the potential for trip generation, how they would be assigned and distributed from the site and if there’s a need for alternate movements onto and off the project site.

Mr. Robert Foley stated and it is a little different than the 202 carwash proposal.  As problematic as that intersection was, you’ve got 9 where the cars are going a little faster, as Loretta said, north and south as opposed to that 202/Croton Avenue situation of years ago.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked rather than just the ITE, would they be able to get a sense of real world numbers, say in Fishkill or in – I know there are a couple of facilities that are similar to this and they might be able to get an idea of the hours?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded sure, what we could do is first look and we always recommend is compare the rates to the ITE trip generation manual.  There are a few of these sort of carwashes up along the 9 corridor in Fishkill and Dutchess County so that would also be an alternative that the applicant or our consultant could evaluate and base the trip generation rates and the peak hours off of those existing facilities because there are similar use within a similar location and in similar circumstance.  That could be used to supplement the ITE trip generation rates.

Mr. Mike Finnegan stated I think that’s a very good suggestion and just to kind of frame it a little bit: as you can imagine, the company from whom Mr. Auth is going to be getting the financing to buy the equipment, there’s an awful lot of hard work on market studies and this project cash flows out and generates a profit at 75 cars a day which they don’t expect to be hitting anytime in the first couple of years in any event but 75 cars a day over the course of all of the bays in the facility, there’s not going to be the kind of lines that you might be seeing at other facilities.  There just isn’t the market for it.  That will all be…

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked isn’t the market now – I’m sure if you’re having a business you’d like to get to that point where you’re having 75 right?  So then at that point we could start having issues.

Mr. Mike Finnegan stated it’s not like 150 cars a day if it doubles.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated that creates, as I said, more issues for us to have to be concerned about.  I do want to support the idea of having a traffic impact study.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated we can go about this two ways: we can have the applicant perform the study and then refer to a consultant to review or we can have our consultant perform the study, submit the information to Mr. Auth who can then review it himself.  In either situation our consultant fees are usually covered by the applicant so that’s an expense.  We would get a proposal from them and present it to Mr. Auth.  We can talk with them off line and see which methodology we’ll follow.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the question is always: you can have your own traffic person do it but then you have to pay for our traffic person to review your traffic person so a lot of people just say: might as well go with the Town’s traffic consultant and just pay once but we can talk about that.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated since the DOT had already looked at something like this for the office facility, it might be helpful to know what numbers they were looking at on trip generation.  If we’re talking 75 or you know, best case scenario 150 if you double it.  Is that as much as they expected from the office facility that DOT had previously approved?
Mr. Mike Preziosi stated correct and we would also require correspondence from the DOT that says that the permit is still valid because it was going on eight years now as far as being issued.

Mr. Robert Foley stated so it would be a little different usage maybe.  This would be more volume.  The other question I had on the site plan would be location of the ice cream thing at the end.  So those people who want to just get ice cream or passing by, you know on a trip, they would pull in and then park?  There’s plenty of parking to the left…

Mr. Steve Auth responded on the south side of the building right and then the front corner we have a handicapped spot, on the front left side there, an additional parking spot there.

Mr. Robert Foley stated there’d be a curb area where people standing around in front of the Carvel or whatever it is, is safe.

Mr. Steve Auth stated it would be a walk-up.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked wait, where is this?

Mr. Robert Foley responded it’s on the curve – the ice cream parlor.  It’s outdoors.  It’s not indoors?

Mr. Steve Auth responded right, it’s a walk up.

Mr. Robert Foley asked like an old fashion Carvel?

Mr. Steve Auth responded exactly.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated well you know people can get ice cream right down at the circle too.

Mr. Steve Auth stated it’s okay.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated one thing, are you the architect?  On the drawings, I keep referencing, it’s a 5,600 square foot building.  I think I see a reference on your drawing about 4,929.  I just want to make sure I’m correct.  Is it 4,929?

Mr. Steve Auth responded 4,929 is the new design.  We had to reduce the size of the building. 

Mr. John Klarl stated it went from 5,600 to 4,929.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated so I’m just going to update the agenda.

Mr. Steve Auth stated we reduced the size of the building by about 600 feet and in trying to meet the landscape requirements we increased the landscape area.  We lost a couple of spaces in the front but we did get up to about 5,872 square feet of landscape.  So the landscaping is larger than the building size.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well, but that’s an interesting point.  You’re saying that you lost a couple of parking spaces, by choice, to increase the landscape coverage.

Mr. Steve Auth stated we gave up one bay of the building and then what we did is we had to lose a couple of spaces in the front where the Carvel was.  On my initial plan, we had parking right to the property line.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated the only reason I’m pointing that out is that met – if you’re going to go to the Zoning Board for the landscape coverage variance, you might need more parking.  As this evolves, if the Planning Board – you may just have to keep in mind that maybe you would go for a larger landscape coverage variance and John will be at the Zoning Board meetings as well, but I could foresee maybe the need for a couple of extra spaces in a little – but that’s not for me to judge.

Mr. Steve Auth stated I would prefer that myself.  That’s what we had initially but we were so off base we needed 30% landscape coverage.  We weren’t even at 10% so in order to try and accommodate the code we omitted the spaces.  I would love to have more spaces in front of the Carvel.
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated that’s something just to talk about with the Zoning Board and also you’ve already reduced the size of the building.

Mr. Steve Auth responded yes.  We knocked about 700 square feet off the building, or 800 square feet in total from the original proposal.  

Mr. Jim Creighton stated or the proposed banking of – if you propose the landscaping but you might need two more spots to have it as landscaping but as future parking if it’s determined that it’s needed as the outside…

Mr. Steve Auth responded good idea. 

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated because there is that ice cream place, what is it? King Kone or whatever it is in Somers there and they park all – that’s a state highway I think and they park all along the state highway sometimes which I could foresee on a really busy summer day here people wanting – and that’s not a good idea.

Mr. John Klarl stated Chris there used to be an ice cream business at the circle for years and it was called Truitt’s.
Mr. Chris Kehoe asked at Annsville Circle?

Mr. John Klarl responded yes.

Mr. Steve Auth stated there’s a lot of parking area here, staging area, throughout the entire project.

Mr. Robert Foley stated that’s why I brought the ice cream thing up.

Mr. Steve Auth responded but with the ice cream there in and out so you walk up, get the ice cream – they’re not there for an extended period of time.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated but along those lines, we did think that hopefully the weather will be okay but actually get out to the site and see how it works probably would be a good idea.

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated do a site inspection.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated you know what I jumped the gun on the last one so if you want you can take it or – 

Mr. Thomas A. Bianchi stated it’s all right, go ahead.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated Madame Chair I move that refer this back to staff and schedule a site visit, weather-dependent, for February 5th at 9:00 a.m.

Seconded with all in favor saying "aye." 
Mr. Steve Auth stated thank you.  Good night.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated so we’ll see you February 2nd.

Mr. Robert Foley asked that would be like 9:00 a.m.?  You’d let us know, okay.
*



*



*
NEW BUSINESS 
PB 14-16    a.
Application of ASF Construction and Excavation Corporation for Site Development Plan approval and a Special Permit for a Specialty-Trade Contractor including a proposed 9,600 sq. ft. steel shop building, a 3,500 sq. ft. covered outdoor material storage structure and 10 parking spaces for property located at 37 Roa Hook Road as shown on a drawing entitled “Site Plan for Andre Fernandes” prepared by Joseph C. Riina, P.E. dated October 14, 2016.

Mr. Thomas Kerrigan stated good evening, my name is Thomas Kerrigan, Site Design Consultants.  We’re the project’s engineers.  We are going for a Special Use Permit for a Specialty Contractor.  We are proposing to take the existing site which is an existing construction site, storing materials for construction, and using it in a similar manner.  We’re moving some of the existing storage sheds on the site located in the eastern, northeastern corner.  Putting up a new, covered storage shed on the western, north western border of the site and new steel shop as mentioned.  We will need to get variances for setback for the covered storage shed for a side and a front yard setback.  We will be resurfacing the existing asphalt area of the site.  It’s not going to change the footprint of this area, it’s just going to get a new layer on top.  We’ll be using the same entrance off of Route 9 for the site.
Mr. Robert Foley asked meaning the main entrance of Roa Hook Road?
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated well I was going to say, is this where they were pretty much talking about doing the u-turns for the carwash?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded no, this is a little bit further from the carwash.  There’s two concerns with this site.  Originally, the applicant occupied the facility, the parcel without obtaining site plan approval and moved in a Specialty-Trade Contractor’s yard, went to the Zoning Board, had obtained approvals for this type of specialty use which I believe is steel, steel erection, steel construction.  One of the issues that we have is that they are currently in non-compliance with their zoning setbacks.  They encroach onto a neighboring parcel and property and there is some discrepancy as to their rights to access to the road.  Both Chris and I had drafted review memorandums that were submitted to the applicant and to discuss at the site meeting that was held a few weeks back.  We’re looking for two items to be resolved with this application: first, bringing the site into conformance, into zoning conformance, obtaining site plan approval to what’s there now and then entertain the second stage which would be the expansion of, I believe, the 9,000 square foot facility which is the dark grey box towards the center of the screen and then a secondary outdoor storage for materials which is located at the northern portion of the project’s site.  Those are the two main issues.  At first, again to reiterate, is just to make sure the site becomes within current zoning compliance and then the second is to permit the potential uses.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated we’ve got a couple of Roa Hook Roads.  Is this the one that…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded it’s right near the carwash.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated this is further north.

Mr. Robert Foley stated it’s really on Route 9.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it’s what connects you from 9 going through down to…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated correct, this is the service road that will connect you from 9 to Albany Post Road, past Jim Reed, across from the gas station on Sprout Brook Road.

Mr. Robert Foley stated also, when you come from Jim Reed’s and Highland Avenue past the restaurant, Cortlandt Colonial, you make a left.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated you make a left.

Mr. Robert Foley stated you go over the little – and then it’s on the left.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated obviously, this is – it’s a very sort of industrial area and this use exists there on the left hand side as you go up towards 9.

Mr. Robert Foley stated towards the traffic light at 9 there’s like a left – there’s something going down in there…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated it’s the service road off-ramp…

Mr. Robert Foley asked it’s still on Roa Hook Road, not on 9?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes.  It’s Roa Hook.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated and this is where you would make the turn back down to the carwash.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked so it’s both on 9 and Roa Hook right?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes, the mailing address is Roa Hook but it’s that curved road that sits between 9A and Albany Post Road, old 9A.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and this proposed building, as you can see here, you know it’s right on Annsville Creek.  It’s right on the water and as Mike points out, that’s sort of what we’re talking about the phase II because there are a variety of flood plain issues and building issues associated with new stuff.  It is right on the water.

Mr. John Klarl stated there’s Jim Reed there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated Jim Reed would be this way.

Mr. Robert Foley stated this total square footage, the two buildings and everything and the acreage, is all down there towards the Annsville – the, not northern, but the north eastern tip of Annsville…

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded it’s really close to Jim Reed.

Mr. Robert Foley stated okay, so it goes in there.  You really can’t see it from Roa Hook Road.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated why would you want to see it?

Mr. Robert Foley stated I didn’t realize there was all that land.  I see an entrance of what looks like a contractor’s yard.  I thought it was Morrow.  It used to be Monroe or something…
Mr. Chris Kehoe stated there is another contractor’s yard that’s located right off of Route 9, just south, heading towards Annsville Circle, from this.  That’s a different one.

Mr. Robert Foley asked on the left going south.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated right, there’s a bunch of machinery, four or five or six…

Mr. Robert Foley asked this one is before that?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded this is before.  Again, it’s two issues: the first taking the existing site, making sure it falls within our zoning compliance, removing encroachments from the DOT right-of-way adjacent properties, determining whether or not there’s access rights to the road.  The second issue would be to further analyze the site and decide whether or not to permit the additional proposed 9,000 square foot structure and outdoor storage area.  

Mr. Jim Creighton stated on the EAF there was a – you checked the box for remediation site and you said it was nearby. On the question, is this the site of remediation project or adjoining?  Do you know what you guys were referring to or is this site the subject of a remediation?

Mr. Thomas Kerrigan responded I believe there may be some but I can’t speak for certain on that issue.

Mr. Jim Creighton stated that would be a concern as well I guess.

Mr. Robert Foley asked Jim, on the short form?

Mr. Jim Creighton responded yes.  I think it’s the last question before the signature.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated there is a gas station on Old Albany Post Road that just removed oil tanks and gas tanks that can be the remediation site that’s immediately adjacent to but we’re not sure.  That is a question that has to be addressed by the applicant and their design professionals.

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked are there any other…

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated and this may be what – this is by accident the way it happened but I think what we’re going to try to do is have the review memos done prior to their first presentation to you like we have in this case.  We’ve got to work ourselves up but normally you would refer it back to staff for the review memo but the review memos have already been completed on this.  You can still refer it back but we’ve already met with the applicant and have some memos and things so we’re a little farther along with this.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated this would also be a little unique because it is a violation was the reason why it was sent to the Planning Board for site plan approval.  Over the next few weeks and months, there’ll be some site activity in order to control runoff, erosion control and also to bring the site back again to zoning compliance.  There will be some pavement removals and some material re-location so there’ll be activities on site, not necessarily to approve the site plan but to at least begin to get the site back into compliance.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated right, and then it comes back to us for…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated then it will come back for final approval so you can comment on location, size of the buildings, location of materials, and ask more specific questions as to material storage, equipment storage, hours of operation and the such associated with a typical contractor’s yard.

Mr. Robert Foley stated and it’s premature for any site visit being we’re going to be up that way in a few weeks.  It’s too soon.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated I don’t see the harm in stopping by if you want to.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated it’s in the same area.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated it is, yes.

Mr. Robert Foley stated if the weather permits right?

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated and you get a good snapshot of what’s actually there now or how it’s in violation to the site plan.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated your client will have lots of cleaning to do prior to February 5th but…

Mr. Jim Creighton stated the reality is there’s going to be a lot of cleaning and removal so when it comes before us for the real discussion of the proposed buildings the site plan or the existing conditions are going to look a little different, not that we necessarily need a full updated set of plans that have the existing conditions but you can let us know what’s changed or…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated so the plan should – what we’ve asked for from the applicant and the engineer is to give us an existing condition’s plan showing what’s there now, all the encroachments, all the violations which is what you see on the screen here, then a proposed plan showing everything in conformance, then the ultimate – the build-out plan which would include the storage, outdoor storage and the secondary building.  Of course, that has to come with building coverage, development coverage and all that updated zoning tables that we have outlined in our review memorandum.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated it might not be bad to go to the site inspection because you get to see what it looks like now and before they start all of the…

Mr. Robert Foley stated guide us how to get in there.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll go to the carwash first.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated first, and then come back.

Mr. Robert Foley stated may need a carwash after the visit.  And it’s only 2.3 plus percentage acres right?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded correct.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated Madame Chair I move that we refer this back to staff to work with the applicant on the violations and the applicant has to come before the Zoning Board, I guess, also right?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded right now the applicant has obtained approval from the Zoning Board for the use but there may be other – John can clarify, there may be other items as far as development coverage, landscape coverage that may need variances as we develop the site plan.

Mr. John Klarl stated they have successfully achieved the status before the Zoning Board by getting a Decision and Order allowing them to be called a “Special Trade Contractor.”  They made it within that umbrella.

Mr. Jeff Rothfeder stated back to staff to work out all of these issues and we’ll set a site visit for February 5th as well.

Seconded.

Mr. Robert Foley asked on the question, it would be a formal site visit then?

Mr. Chris Kehoe responded yes, we might as well.

Mr. Robert Foley asked it will be open, if there’s a gate and all that?  Okay.  I don’t know if there’s room to pull in.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated the dogs will be in a kennel and locked up.

Mr. Robert Foley stated I’m going to go by there and see where this place is.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated you’ll be all set.  We’ll coordinate that with the applicant.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated the applicant will know we’re coming.  I’m certain that Chris will let us know where we’re supposed to park our cars.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’re going to the carwash first.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated you won’t be able to do it on the road that’s for sure because there’s…

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated there’s plenty of space on the site to park vehicles.  

Ms. Loretta Taylor asked really?

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded yes, there’s a way in and a way out so you’ll be fine.

Ms. Loretta Taylor stated no, no, I mean what I’m saying is you can’t really park outside of the – you can’t do that.

Mr. Mike Preziosi stated no, you’ll be able to get in on the site.  We’ll coordinate that.  We’ll make sure the gate’s open.

Mr. Jim Creighton asked if there’s a lot of snow, is it something that you would recommend that we still go to this one knowing it’s somewhat preliminary or is it you think it’s still valuable…

Mr. Mike Preziosi responded I think it’s good to see – I mean if there’s snow covering and you can’t see the limits of disturbance as far as the pavement limits, then I would suggest to push it off but for now I would have no problem scheduling it.

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll make that judgment call a couple of days before February 5th.

Mr. Robert Foley stated that was the question, now we have to vote.

With all in favor saying "aye."

Mr. Chris Kehoe stated we’ll be sending you a letter a week or so before the site inspection that we go out Sunday mornings.  Somebody needs to be there, whether it’s just the owner or the owner and you, somebody.  It would probably be 9:30, quarter to 10 on that Sunday morning.
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ADJOURNMENT

Mr. Jim Creighton stated looks like it’s 8:38 p.m., I move that we adjourn.
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Next Meeting: TUESDAY, FEBRUARY 7, 2017
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